TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING Monday, April 17, 2023 @ 6:00 p.m.

The Kure Beach Town Council held its regular meeting on Monday, April 17, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.
The Town Attorney was present and there was a quorum of Council members present.

COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT
Mayor Craig Bloszinsky

MPT Allen Oliver

Commissioner John Ellen

Commissioner David Heglar

Commissioner Dennis Panicali

STAFF PRESENT

Police Chief — Mike Bowden

Fire Chief — Ed Kennedy

Recreation Director — Nikki Keely

Building Inspector — John Batson

Code Enforcement Officer — Bethany White
Town Clerk — Mandy Sanders

Deputy Town Clerk — Beth Chase

Public Works Director — Jimmy Mesimer
Finance Officer — Arlen Copenhaver

Mayor Bloszinsky called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and Commissioner Ellen gave the
invocation and Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS
1. Accept the resignation of Gerald Stavlas from the Community Center Committee
2. Minutes:
e March 20, 2023 Regular

MOTION- Commissioner Heglar made a motion to approve the Consent agenda as presented
SECOND- MPT Oliver
VOTE- Unanimous

ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

MOTION- MPT Oliver made a motion to move the Presentation by David Parker, Safety
Officer, Cape Fear Sail & Power Squadron to the May Town Council meeting and approve the
agenda as amended

SECOND- Commissioner Heglar

VOTE- Unanimous
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PUBLIC COMMENTS
None.

PRESENTATIONS
None.

LEGISLATIVE HEARING

Mayor Bloszinsky stated the purpose of the meeting is to receive comments on proposed text
amendment to the following section of the Kure Beach Code: 15.08.120.1 Downtown
Preservation Overlay District. Notice of the hearing was posted on the Town website and bulletin
board on March 27, 2023 and in the Star-News on March 29, 2023 and April 4, 2023 meeting
notice requirements.

Mayor Bloszinsky opened the hearing.
No comments were received.

MOTION- MPT Oliver made a motion to close the Legislative Hearing
SECOND- Commissioner Heglar
VOTE- Unanimous

DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF COMMITTEE BUSINESS

1. Planning & Zoning Commission
Chairperson Ashbridge stated the proposed text amendments for Chapter 15 will be presented to
Town Council in May as a few more revisions were needed. PZC has started working on the
permitted uses but was delayed by the Fire alarm so will work on it further in May.

2. Shoreline Access and Beach Protection
Chairperson Jackson stated all beach regulation signs have been installed on the beach. Thank
you to the Public Works Department for all their work.

3. Stormwater Oversight Committee
Chairperson Mitchell stated the Committee did meet and welcome three new Committee
members Bob Cooil (Kure Beach Village), Russ Timmons (The Keys), and Tim Wright (Live
Oaks Village). The Committee has changed its start time to 5:30 p.m. and a Special meeting will
be held this Wednesday, April 19" to begin phase 1 of stormwater permitting area master map.
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DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF DEPARTMENT HEAD BUSINESS

1. Building Inspections Department
Building Inspector Batson stated there will be large Crain on Fort Fisher Boulevard for one hour
on Thursday morning installing a hot tub. Only one lane will be blocked and should be very little
impact.

1. Finance Department
Finance Officer Copenhaver commented the utility billing software has been implemented and
hopefully new water bills will go out in May.

2. Fire Department
Fire Chief Kennedy stated the lifeguard stands have been painted and will be placed on the beach
in the first few weeks of May. The lifeguard tryouts will be held on May 6" and May 13th and
have already received 37 applications with 12 being completely new applicants. There are
currently two lifeguards working from 12:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. and are aware of the new beach
regulations.

3. Police Department

Police Chief Bowden stated the new officer is doing well and had a great arrest the other night.
The department will be working with Recreation and Public Works for events on closing roads
during the season. There will also be additional staff on for Memorial Day weekend.

4. Public Works Department
Public Works Director Messimer commented:

e The Mississippi and Pinfish project has begun, Mississippi has been completed

e The sod Project started today at Ocean Front Park will hopefully be completed by
Wednesday this week, citizens will have to stay off the sod for 8-10 days

e He spoke with Clearwater today, the meters are going to Carolina Beach and he will
discuss with them when they will be installed

e The paving contract has been signed for Sealane project

5. Recreation Department
Recreation Director Keely stated she heard from the contractor for the tennis courts that they can
start as early as April 24", She will notify the public once she receives the COI and final
confirmation. The courts will be closed for two weeks to complete the project. The summer
schedule has been finalized and the department has received multiple intern applications. The
department will be holding interviews soon.



TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING Monday, April 17, 2023 @ 6:00 p.m.

DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF OLD BUSINESS

1. Consideration of and action on Proposed Text Amendment to 15.08.120.1 Downtown
Preservation Overlay

Attorney Eldridge reviewed the Proposed text amendment.

MOTION- Commissioner Heglar made a motion to approve the Proposed Text Amendment to
15.08.120.1 Downtown Preservation Overlay and the proposed Consistency Statement
SECOND- MPT Oliver

VOTE- Unanimous

2. RFQ's for the Engineering services for the Mid-Block Crossings projects

MPT Oliver commented the Town receive the Request for Qualifications for the traffic
engineering and design. Town Council scored them as presented in the agenda packet and the
firm that received the highest was Transsystem. He would like approval from Town Council.

MOTION- MPT Oliver made a motion to allow him to negotiate a contract with Transsystem
and bring it back to Town Council

SECOND- Commissioner Heglar

VOTE- Unanimous

3. Certification of the Kure Beach Land Use Plan

Attorney Eldridge stated the Town has received an email and a certified letter from the CRC
approving the Town Land Use Plan.

DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF NEW BUSINESS

1. Consideration of and action on Proposed Text Amendments to Article IX, Section 9 and
Article VI, Section 2 of the Town of Kure Beach Personnel Policy

Attorney Eldridge reviewed the proposed policy as presented in the agenda packet.

MOTION- Commissioner Heglar made a motion to approve the Proposed Text Amendments to
Article IX, Section 9 and Article VI, Section 2 of the Town of Kure Beach Personnel Policy
SECOND- Commissioner Ellen

VOTE- Unanimous
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MAYOR UPDATES
None.

COMMISSIONER ITEMS

MPT Oliver stated:

e The Greenway Feasibility Study will hold its first meeting with Staff and other parties on
May 1

e The Fort Fisher and K Avenue Interchange WithersRavenel have received the contract
and the NCDOT and Town Attorney are reviewing

e The design is complete, and the Town will be holding another input session for Sandman
Park to show the plans
No update on the Ports and Waterway Commission for Kure Beach

e Mayor Bloszinsky and himself met with Charlie Miller to speak about the legislative
request the Town made and presented him with a picture of Kure Beach for his office

Commissioner Ellen gave a presentation on the WMPO Annual Report. The presentation is
hereby incorporated into the minutes.

Commissioner Panicali commented the last week was the best week so far for the parking
season. There have been 230 nonresident passes sold. The Town has sold 966 resident passes so
far this season. Revenue is around $70,000 for season passes. The Fire Truck delivery has been
delayed and the Fire Department should receive it in July or September of 2024.

Commissioner Heglar stated next month the annexes for the Hurricane Plan will be on the
agenda. He would like permission to work with Town Staff to schedule the two 2023 Hurricane
sessions. Pleasure Island News is now up and running and he thinks it is very important to have a
small-Town newspaper. He would like permission to use the Town distribution list to support the
local newspaper. He would also like staff to review the Town polices as the election approaches
on municipal candidates using the email distribution list on the Town website.

Town Clerk Sanders commented she would review the policy.

CONSENUS- Town Council agreed for Commissioner Heglar to work with Staff to schedule the
two 2023 Hurricane Sessions in May

CLOSED SESSION
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ADJOURNMENT

MOTION- MPT Oliver made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:51 p.m.
SECOND- Commissioner Ellen
VOTE- Unanimous

ATTEST: Mandy Sanders, Town Clerk

NOTE: These are action minutes reflecting items considered and actions taken by Council. These minutes are not a
transcript of the meeting. A recording of the meeting is available on the town’s website under
government>agendas&minutes
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MISSION STATEMENT

Create and execute continuing, cooperative, and
comprehensive regional long-range planning efforts | e

that proactively drive transportation decisions to s Pl
improve safety, connectivity, economic development ‘
and quality of life in the Wilmington region.
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ABOUT THE WMPO

The Wilmington Urban Area Metropolitan Planning
Organization (WMPQ) was created in 1978 based
on the region’s population exceeding 50.000.
Federally-mandated in ali urban areas of 50,000
or more, Metropolitan Planming Organuzations
(MPOs) are responsible for conducting regional
transportation planning which serves as the basis
for the expenditure of federal transportation funds.
The WMPO 1s the MPO recognized by the Federal
Highway Administration (FHWA) and Federal
Transit Adminustration (FTA) for the Wilmington
Urban Area. When the region’s population exceeded
200,000 i 2012, the WMPQ was designated as a
Transportation Management Area (TMA).

PENDER COUNTY

BRUNSWIGK
The WMPO includes representatives from the COUNTY

following jurisdictions and organizations:

« City of Wilmington

Town of Carolina Beach
Town of Kure Beach

Town of Wrightsville Beach

LEGEND

« New Hanover County

« Town of Belville 2] WMPO Boundary

« Town of Leland 77 wilmington

. %S: of ﬂmmewmm Navassa

» Brunswick County

« Pender County N Letand

= Cape Fear Public Transportation Authority Wrightsville Beach

= North Carolina Board of Transportation B Kure Beach

The WMPQ planning boundary, shown in the map v I celvile

to the right, contains approximately 494 square WMPO PLANNING i N I Carolina Beach N

miles and encompasses all of New Hanover v .

County and portions of Brunswick and Pender AREAAND MEMBER [ESSSA o 3.5 7 Miles
P Lt | I I

counties. The current population of the area 1s JURISDICTIONS - /

estimated at over 280,000.



ADOPTION OF 2022-2026 STRATEGIC BUSINESS PLAN

On January 26, 2022, the WMPO Board adopted
the 2022-2026 WMPO Strategic Business
Plan. The key components of the strategic plan
nclude the organization’s mussion and vision,
strategic focus areas, topic-focused project areas,
processes to move forward with funding, and
implementation steps.

The strategic focus areas of the plan are safety,
multimodal transportation options, regional focus,
economic development, community engagement,
advocacy for an organized, coheswve voice, and
organizational/operational effectiveness.

WMPO staff developed a FY 2022 work plan of
specific action steps and performance measures
to monitor progress (n the implementation of the
plan. Examples of these action steps include the
following:

* Adopt performance measures and create a
dashboard to track the measures
Focus Area: Safety

Encourage and provide funding for walking,
biking, public transportation and the

ferry system through the MPO's Direct
Attributable (DA) Program by updating

the DA Program project scoring, providing
annual project manager training, and
providing gurdance to members managing
current projects

Focus Area: Mulimodal Transportation Options

Complete a compensation study and an
MPO compensation survey report
Focus Area: Organizational/Operational
Effectiveness

Ll

STRATEGIC FOCUS AREAS:

o =24

o=
SAFETY

MULTIMODAL
TRANSPORTATION
OPTIONS

$

ECONOMIC
DEVELOPMENT

REGIONAL
FOCUS

COMPLETION OF 2022
COMPENSATION STUDY

Andentified action step to achieve organizational/
operational effectiveness was the completion of
a WMPO staff compensation study. The WMPO
Board unanimously accepted the results of the
2022 WMPQO Compensation Study on April 27,
2022, Salaries from jobs with 70% or more similar
job descriptions were collected through four
different surveys and merged to form a market
average. According to the study, 8 out of 10
WMPO positions are recommended for a higher
paygrade. The City of Wilmington completed a
compensation study that moved the City’s pay
bands consistent with these recommendations.

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

&

ADVOCACY
FORAN
ORGANIZED,
COHESIVE
VOICE

ORGANIZATIONAL/
OPERATIONAL
EFFECTIVENESS

TOP PROJECT PRIORITIES

The 2022-2026 Strategic Business Plan also
identifies six major projects that the WMPO Board
considers to be its top priorities. The Board views
these projects as crucial to the transportation
network in the Wilmington Urban Area. These
projects include:

« Cape Fear Memorial Bridge Replacement
» Hampstead Bypass A Section

= Military Cutoff/Eastwood interchange

» Independence Boulevard Extension

*  MLK/Kerr Interchange

= MLK/Market/Eastwood Interchange



LONG-RANGE PLANNING EFFORTS

PENDER COUNTY
STREETS PLAN

ADOPTION OF PENDER
COUNTY COLLECTOR
STREET PLAN

The Pender County Streets Plan 2021 was
adopted November 10, 2021. The plan, which
is an update to the 2016 Pender County
Collector Street Plan, was funded in the
WMPQO's adopted FY 2021 Unified Planning
Work Program (UPWP). The update now serves
as a comprehensive technical document that
integrates the recommendations of Pender
County’s Comprehensive Land Use Plan with
support of the development community as well
as citizens. The plan aims to improve connectivity,
inform land development, matntain acceptable
levels-of-service on existing roadways, ensure
conservation of natural areas, and provide a
safe and high-quality multimodal transportation
network for residents, businesses, and visitors.
Development of the plan was guided by a
steering committee comprised of Pender County
staff, members of the development community,
NCDOT, and citizens among others and included
two phases of public outreach and stakeholder
engagement.

i

CONGESTION
MANAGEMENT PROCESS

In 2012, the Federal Highway Administration
(FHWA) and Federal Transit Administration (FTA)
designated the Wilmington Urban Area as a
Transportation Management Area (TMA) when
the population of the region exceeded 200,000.
As a TMA, the WMPOQ s required to prepare and
adopt a Congestion Management Process (CMP)
to evaluate and manage congestionin a regionally-
agreed upon manner. The WMPO developed its
original CMP in 2014 and publishes a Biennial
Data Report on a biennial basis to evaluate how
the regional network is performing according to
established performance measures.

During FY 2021-2022, the WMPO worked
with Kittelson and Associates to rewview the
regional corridor network and avallable data.
Kittelson conducted travel time and vehicle hot

spot analyses for 30 corridors utilizing available
vehicle probe data from the National Performance
Management Research Data Set (NPMRDS). In
addition to providing travel time performance
measures for each corridor and a vehicle hot
spot map, Kittelson developed a web-based CMP
Dashboard for citizens to visualize these results.

Next steps include the evaluation and scoring of the
30 corridors based on (1) travel time reliability and
(2) mutti-modal sutability. The WMPO will work with
its member jurisdictions to recommend congestion
mitigation strategies based on the corrnidor scores.
The final draft of the 2022 Biennial Data Report is
anticipated to be adopted in late 2022.

Kure Beach Bicycle
& Pedestrian Plan
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ADOPTION OF KURE BEACH
BICYCLE & PEDESTRIAN
PLAN

The Town of Kure Beach, Alta, and the WMPO
kicked off development of a bicycle and
pedestrian plan for the Town of Kure Beach in
September 2021 The plan will aid the Town in
the development and priontization of its bicycle
and pedestrian infrastructure needs. A kickoff
meeting to discuss the Town's existing bicycle and
pedestrian infrastructure and develop a strategy
for public engagement was held in mid-October.
A 3-day charrette activity was held November
30th through December 2nd. The charrette
included two public meetings and stakeholder
interviews. Approximately 150 members of the
public attended the two public meetings, with an
additional 436 responses providing input through
the online interactive map tool. Alta completed an
initial draft of the final plan which was released to
the Steering Committee for initial review in late
February 2022. A 30-day public comment period
was held during the month of March and included
a formal presentation by Alta to Kure Beach Town
Council. Kure Beach Town Council adopted the
planon May 23, 2022. The WMPO Board adopted
the plan on June 29, 2022.

NAVASSA STREETS PLAN

In October 2021, the Town of Navassa and the
WMPO kicked off the development of the Navassa

Collector Street Plan to replace the 2004 Town of
Navassa Collector Street Plan, The plan will serve as
a tool for the Town to guide both public and private
investmentsinshaping thetransportationnetwork as
the Town continues to grow. The proposed callector
street network addresses existing and future needs,
aiming to improve interconnectivity, redistribute
traffic from existing congested roads, provide new
routes to move traffic more efficiently; and create
redundancies in the network for improved resifiency.
The plan includes typical cross-sections for collector
street design and policy recommendations to
prepare the Town to serve future developments
while preserving its existing neighborhoods. The
proposed collector street network will complement
the Comprehensive Bicycle and Pedestnian Plan
currently in development. Plan development is being
guided by a steering committee and incorporates
public input receved via a public survey and both
n-person and virtual public meetings The plan
was funded in the WMPQ's adopted FY 22 UPWP.
Adoption by the WMPO Board is anticipated in fall
2022.

Navassa Saats
Collector Street Plan

STATEWIDE -—
EFFORTS

US 74 RISK AND
RESILIENCY STUDY

As part of NCDOT's increased resiliency efforts,
the department 1s conducting vulnerability
assessments on  Strategic  Transportation
Corridors (STCs), including US 74 from 1-485 in
Matthews tothe NorthCarolina Port of Wilmington.
The purpose of the study is to develop goals and
objectives for resiliency of the corridor and to
identify vulnerabilities to extreme weather events
such as hurricanes while developing and testing
mitigation measures and response scenarios. The
study uses Atkins’ City Simutator model to better
understand existing vulnerabilifies and how these
vuinerabilities may change as a result of growth
and development along the US 74 corridor.

Flooding along US 74 following Hurricane Matthew
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STATEWIDE =%

INTEGRATED PROJECT
DELIVERY

The NCDOT Integrated Project Delivery Team s
tasked with documenting and evaluating existing
business practices; researching and assessing
best practices; identifying strategic opportunities
for improvement; creating an integrated process
for project manager execution; developing
an implementation plan; and supporting
implerentation activities. WMPQ staff serve on
steering commuttees and have been included in
workshops to develop project delivery elements.

WALK WILMINGTON
UPDATE

The City of Wilmington, in recognizing the desire of
its citizens for a more walkabte, livable community,
apphied for and received a NCDOT Planning Grant in
2021 to update Watk Wilmington:A Comprehensive

Pedestrian Plan (2009). WMPO staff s assisting
the city in managing the development of the
Plan update, which 1s being guided by a steering
committee comprised of local stakeholders,
citizens, and city staff Public engagement efforts,
including a survey and input map, began in
June and will continue through August 2022 The
final plan 1s anticipated in late 2022/early 2023
and will be presented to Witmington City Council and
the WMPQ Board for consideration for adoption.

US 17 CORRIDOR STUDY
(PEDESTRIAN CROSSING)

Inspring 2022, the WMPO engaged HDR toconduct
a pedestrian safety study for the intersection of
US 17 and Ploof Road/Olde Waterford Way in
Leland. The study intersection rs dentified in Cape
Fear Moving Forward 2045 MTP and the Town of
Leland’s Pedestnan Plan as a priority for future
bicycle and pedestnan crossing improvements.
The intent of the study is to document the existing
conditions for pedestrian safety and connectivity at
the intersection and provide recommendations. The
study was completed in June 2022.

STIP/MPO TIP
REPROGRAMMING

In Aprd 2022, the North Carolina Department of
Transportation released the mbal draft 2024-
2033 State Transportation Improvement Program
(STIP). Due to the estimated $8 billion shortfall
between anticipated transportation revenues and
programmed projects in the currently adopted
2020 - 2029 STIP, the initial draft 2024-2033
STIP proposes the removal of previously committed
projects from funding.

The Prioritization Workgroup developed a
framework for selecting projects for funding that
appear in the initial draft 2024-2033 STIP. This is
outlined as projects scheduled for construction in
FY 24 through FY 26, projects having federal grant
funding, or projects engaged in ongoing right-of-
way acquisitton were programmed first. Projects
were then selected based on their committed round
of Prioritization until anticpated funding in the
statewide, regional and division tiers was exhausted.

To ensure that local priorities are being addressed,
MPOs and RPOs can propose project swaps.
This option allows for a project that has become
unfunded in the initial draft 2024-2033 STIP {o be
swapped in, inexchange for a project that remamed
funded. In order for projects to be swapped, there
must be agreement between NCDOT and the
subject MPO/RPO(s) and the cost of the swapped
projects must be within 10% of one another

The WMPO Board will consider potential swaps
during summer/fall 2022.
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HAMPSTEAD BYPASS
GROUNDBREAKING

The North Carolina Department of Transportation
held a groundbreaking ceremony for the B
Section of the Hampstead Bypass, from NC
210 to US 17 north of Hampstead, on March
11, 2022 Several state and local officials,
including NCDOT Secretary of Transportation Eric
Boyette, Chief Operating Officer of NCDOT Beau
Memory, and Chairman of the Pender County
Board of Commissioners and WMPQO Board
David Piepmeyer provided remarks during the
ceremony emceed by NC Board of Transportation
Member Landon Zimmer. The Hampstead Bypass
1s a priority project of the WMPO Board, identified
as such in both the 2017-2021 and 2022-2026
WMPQ Strategic Plans. Construction of the B
Section 1s anticipated for completion in FY 26.
Construction of the A Section, from NC 210 in
Hampstead to NC 140 in New Hanover County, is
scheduled to begin in 2027.

SAFETY PERFORMANCE
MEASURE TARGETS

OnJanuary 26, 2022, the WMPO Board endorsed
the Safety Performance Measure Targets for
Calendar Year 2022 established by NCDOT. The
performance measure targets are:

CY 2022
Adopted
Performance Measure Targets
Number of Fatalities 1,2549
Rate of Fatalities per
100 million Vehicle Miles 1.057
Traveled (VMT)
Number of Serious Injuries 35376
Rate of Serious Injuries per
100 miltion VMT e
Number of Non-Motorized
Fatalities and Serious Injuries e
SUPPORT FOR 1-685

On June 29, 2022, the WMPO Board approved
a resolution requesting NCDOT evaluate and
consider the extension of future Interstate 685
from Dunn to Wilmington. The US 421 corridor
between I-85 in Greensboro and I-95 in Dunnwas
included in the Infrastructure irvestment and Jobs
Act (IJA) as a "high priority corridor” allowing
for NCDOT to request the future 1-685 interstate

designation. The extension of I-685 to Wilmington
would connect large population centers, enhance
economic development opportunities, provide an
important connection to the Port of Wilmungton,
improve access between mulitary mnstallations,
and provide for an improved evacuation route.

SUPPORT OF CITY OF
WILMINGTON, PENDER
COUNTY, AND TOWN OF
NAVASSA EMERGENCY
MANAGEMENT
INFRASTRUCTURE FUNDS
GRANT APPLICATIONS

On March 30, 2022, the WMPO Board supported
the City of Wilmington, Pender County, and the
Town of Navassa’s applications for the North
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Carolina Emergency Management's Transportation
Infrastructure Resiliency Fund Grants. The grants
will be used for projects that update and prepare
transportationinfrastructure for storms, mudsiides,
and flooding events taking projections of future
nsk into consideration; risk assessments for
criical transportation routes, building on existing
and future reports such as the 195 and 1-40
Flood Resilience Feasibility Study; and for creating
community-informed flood ask and vulnerability
assessments that identify resiience gaps and
project opportunities for transportation routes. All
three localities received their requested awards.

ADOPTION OF THE REMOTE
PARTICIPATION POLICY

On September 29, 2021, the WMPQO Board
adopted a remote participation policy that
encourages board members to attend Board
meetings in-person yet allows leeway to attend
meetings virtually under certain circumstances.
The Board asserted that in-person attendance

would lead to higher quahty participation
among members. The circumstances for
remote participation include personal iliness or
disabilty, out-of-town travel, unexpected lack of
childcare, family member iliness or emergency,
weather conditions, military service, employment
or business obligations, or an unexpected
scheduling conflict for up to two meetings per
year. While wirtual participation is not intended to
be used solely for conventence, it provides board
members the opportunity to participate when
they otherwise could not.

ENDORSEMENT OF MODEL
BICYCLE AND PEDESTRIAN
INFRASTRUCTURE
ORDINANCE

The WMPO Board endorsed the WMPO Bicycle
and Pedestrian Advisory Committee’s (BPAC's)
Model Bicycle and Pedestnan Infrastructure
Ordinance on November 17, 2021. The BPAC
and WMPO staff developed the model ordinance
through researching land development codes and

best practices from North Carolina and across the
country. The draft ordinance was atso reviewed
by the Wilmingion City Attorney’s Office for
compliance with state statutes. While the model
ordinance 1s not a requirement for jurisdictions,
it serves as a comprehensive starting point for
members interested in adding to or strengthening
bicycle and pedestnaninfrastructure requirements.

WMPO BOARD
LEGISLATIVE AGENDA

The WMPO Board adopted the 2022 Legislative
Agenda on April 27, 2022. The WMPO expresses
support of dentifying new infrastructure revenue
sources m order to meet the growing transportation
needs of the state. Regarding transportation
priorities, the Board has identified the following
prionty projects:

= Cape Fear Memorial Bridge Replacement

+ Hampstead Bypass

= Military Cutoff Road/Eastwood Road Interchange

* Independence Boulevard Extension

= MLK Jr. Parkway/Kerr Avenue Interchange

* MLK Jr. Parkway/Market Street/Eastwood
Road Interchange

= South Front Street Widening

« Carofina Beach Road Widening

The Legisiative Agenda also includes WMPO support
of electric scooterlegisiation; oppositiontothe transfer
of state road maintenance to local governments; a
proposed imitation on municipal requirements for
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street improvements related to schools; and support
for NCDOT's poficy recommendations related to
moped use on public roadways.

URGING CONSIDERATION
OF ALL POSSIBLE FUNDING
OPTIONS FOR THE
REPLACEMENT OF THE CAPE
FEAR MEMORIAL BRIDGE

In February 2022, the WMPO Board passed a
resolution urging NCDOT to consider all possible
funding options, including tolls and previous

proposals, for the replacement of the Cape
Fear Memorial Bridgge. NCDOT completed a
feasibility study that evaluated four options for the
replacement of the bridge in 2020 but the project is
unfunded in the 2020-2029 State Transportation
Improvement Program (STIP). Due to project cost
increases and NCDOT's programming challenges,
it is unlikely the replacement of the bridge will
be programmed for funding in the next 10-year
STIP cycle necessitating the exploration and
consideration of potential funding options beyond
traditional mechanisms. Replacement of the Cape
Fear Memorial Bridge, which was constructed in
1969 and currently carries over 60,000 vehicles
per day, is the WMPO Board's top unfunded priority.

2022 MOBI AWARD

The Old Fayetteville Road Multi-use Path in Leland
won a NCDOT Mobi Award in May 2022. The one-
mile multruse path, which provides bicycle and
pedestrian access to educational, recreational, and
civic destinations along Old Fayetteville Road, won
in the Small Urban Category. NCDOT's Mobi Awards
recognize multi-modal projects that play a significant

role In creating vibrant communities across North
Carolina, Projects are scored based on economic
development, job creation, improved public health,
and other unique or significant contributions.

Old Fayetteville Road MUP n Leland

ENDORSEMENT OF MODEL
TELECOMMUTING AND
ALTERNATIVE WORK
SCHEDULE POLICY

On June 29, 2022, the WMPO Board approved Go
Coast’s Altematve Work Schedule and Telework
Schedute Modet Policy. The mode! policy, which was
developed by the Go Coast Committee over the
course of several marths, was in response to a need
from area employers for navigating a retum to the
workplace following the COVID- 19 pandemic. Prior to
the pandemic, 25% of WMPO area residents reported
being able to work from home at least one day a week
By July 2020, that percentage increased to 69%.
The intent of the mode| policy is to provide a guide for
employers seeking to amend or implement a policy.



TRANSPORTATION DEMAND MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

2021 COMMUTER
CHALLENGE

This year's Annual WMPO/Go Coast Commuter
Challenge took place from October 16th to 31st
and had about 50 participants, replacing 6,750
vehicle miles traveled and 575 trips, saving $508 in
fuel costs, and burning 6,000 kcals. Top contenders
were provided prizes from local sponsors that
included Trader Joes, Lidl, and Grinders Café.
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BIKE MONTH 2022

In April 2022, the WMPO Board and the Wilmington
City Council proclaimed May as Bike Month. WMPO
staff encouraged cycling through social media posts
as well as by hosting the River to Sea Bike Ride.
Additionally, cyclists of the Wilmington region could
register as participants on the Go Coast website
and track their mileage on Go Coast’s Strava page.

[
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2021/2022
RIVER TO SEA EVENTS

The 31st Annual River to Sea Bike Ride took place
in October 2021 and the 32nd Annual River to Sea
Bike Rude took place on May 7, 2022. A combined
totatl of approximately 650 cyclists participated in
these two events. Riders were escorted by local
law enforcement from the City of Wilmington,
New Hanover County, and Wrightsville Beach. The
Town of Wrightsville Beach hosted participants at
Wrightsville Beach Park and provided water prior to
the nde returning to downtown Wilmington.

INAUGURAL BRUNSWICK
HERITAGE RIVERSIDE RIDE

The 1st Annual Brunswick Heritage Riverside Ride
took place on October 23, 2021. Riders traveled
along the Gullah Geechee Cultural Heritage
Corridor for a total of 16 miles. Starting at Phoenix
Park in Navassa, they traveled through Leland to

Brunswick Riverwalk Park in Belville and returned
along the same route. Approximately 65 riders
participated In the event. Planning is currently
underway for the 2022 ride

BIKE SUITABILITY MAP
COMPLETION

In 2022, the Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory
Commuttee adopted the bike suitability map. The
suitability map ranks the region’s roadways from
easiest to most difficult for on-road cycling and
provides locations of multi-use paths, parks, schoofs,
and other amenities. The map will be printed and
distributed. Additionally, an interactive map will be
available on the WMPO website

Facilities:
— 5y - a» a» e» Muitiuse Path
o Moderate . Park
Expenenced L scwool
Not Rex ded ® | GroceryStore
— 0t AlloWed ® Bike Shop



3D Visualization of Renovated 525 N. 4

RENOVATION OF 525 N
4TH STREET BUILDING
(FORMERLY THOMAS
GROCERY BUILDING)

The WMPO is in the process of renovating the
two story structure located at 525 N 4th Street in
downtown Wiimington for use as the main offices
and public meeting space for the organization.
The building was originally built in 1894 for the
Thomas Grocery company and is cusrently owned
by the City of Wilmington. During FY22, the building
design was completed and the construction project

(Clockwise from top left) Interior EEBSS

Design Concepts for Reception;
Huddle Space; and Board Room

WMPO BUILDING FUNDING AND CONTRACT AWARD

was successfully bid, with a start of onsite work in
the summer of 2022. Construction 1s anticipated
to last approximately ten months.

The building will be part of the targer Wilmington
Multi-modal Transportation Center, encompassing
the recently constructed Padgett Station, the
proposed downtown rail trail and a future
passenger rail station. Al of these facilities will
be located in the Brooklyn Arts District, bounded
by Morth 3rd and 4th Streets and Campbell and
Hanover Streets. The WMPQ’s 12-person staff
will occupy the first and second floor offices, and
the main floor will provide meeting space for the
entire WMPO Board.




TECHNICAL SERVICES

STBG-DA, TASA-DA, AND
CRRSAA PROJECTS COMPLETED
ORIN DEVELOPMENT

There are currently 22 projects receiving Direct
Attributable funding, either through the Surface
Transportation Block Grant (STBG) Program,
Transportation Alternatives Set Aside (TASA)
Program, or Coronavirus Response and Recovery
Supplemental Appropriations Act  (CRRSAA)
funds. These projects are at various stages of
plannuing, design, or construction, as indicated
to the right. Additionally, four Direct Attributable
projects were completed in FY 2021-2022.

BOLD = Completed during FY 2021-2022

FY 2022:

* Fort Fisher Bivd & K Avenue Pedestrian Safety
Improvements (BL-0059) Pianning

« CFPTA (Wave Transit) Passenger Amenity
Upgrades (TC-0021)"" Planning

« Downtown Trait Phase | (BL:0045) Pianning

FY 2021:

* NC Port Authority (NCPA) Port of Wimington North
Gate Design & NEPA Work (HL-0040) Design

= Middle Sound Loop and Walmart Connector
(BL-0040) Planning

o CFPTA (Wave Transit) Automatic Passenger
Counters (TL-0017)*

FY 2020:

+ US421/Lake Park Bivd & Hamiet Avenue
Intersection Improvements (U-6233) Design

» St Joseph Street Bike Lanes (EB-6039) Design

* Wilmington Multi-modal Transportation Center
Phase 1B (U-6234) Construction

* Wilmington/New Hanover County Traffic Signal
Preemption Phase Il (U-6235)"* Design

FY 2019:

« Middle Sound Greenway Ogden Park
Connector (EB-6027) ROW

« 21st Street at Market Street HAWK Signal
(EB-6028) Design

= Clarendon Avenue MUP (EB-6029) Design

* Equipment - not shown on map
** Muttiple locations - not shown on map

FY 2017:

* Belville Elementary MUP (EB-6026) Design
* Rice Hope MUP (EB-6025) Design

FY 2016:
» Navassa Park MUP (U-5534U) ROW

FY 2015:

« South College Road at Holly Tree Road
Crosswalks (U-5534Q) Construction

FY 2014:

« Hooker Road MUP (U-5534G) ROW

« Hinton Avenue MUP (U-5534H) ROW

* Old Fayetteville Loop Road Pedestrnian Loop
(U-5534J) Construction

* Village Road MUP Extension (U-55341)
Construction

* Leland Middle Schoo! Sidewalk (U-5534K)
Construction

e Coral Drive Sidewalks (U-5534S)

FY 2013:

* Wrightsville Avenue/Greenville Avenue to
Hinton Avenue Intersection and Multi-modal
improvements (U-5534C) ROW

e Park Avenue MUP Phase Il (U-5534F)

o Old Fayetteville Road MUP (U-5534D)



TECHNICAL SERVICES
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WMPO PARTNER HIGHLIGHTS

NEW TERMINAL OPENS AT ILM

Wimington Interational Airport  (ILM) compleled
the final phase of its three-phase termmna expansion
project in February 2022, The project, which began
mn 2018, has expanded LM facilites by 75%. Phase
1 included a new outbound bag room as well as
screening equipment. Phase 2 renovated the airlines’
ticket offices, expanding the ticket lobby and ticket
counters to accommodate passenger growth and
an additional arine and charter operators. Phase 3
ncuded the gate area, TSA checkpoint, and baggage
clam. Four new gates were added as well as expanded
concessions and a large gathenng space with views of
the airfield. The WMPO Board receved a tour of the
new facilities at its April meeting, whichwas held at ILM.

New Gales and Expanded Concessions

WAVE TRANSIT SYSTEM
NETWORK REDESIGN

The Cape Fear Public Transit Authonty (Wave
Transit) Board of Directors approved the final plan
for its System Network Redesign on May 26, 2022.
The Network Redesign will increase service hours,
expand the existing network through on-demand
microtransit service, and provide more frequent
service on fixed routes with high ridership. It will
preserve the current network in the urban core
while implementing improvements on the periphery.
The changes will go into effect on July 3, 2022.

INTRODUCTION OF
MICROTRANSIT

Wave Transit launched a regional, on-demand
microtransit pilot program, “RideMICRO” on
October 11, 2021, The network includes 3,400
virtual stops across four zones that have been
mplemented: Northern Brunswick/Downtown
Wilmington (Zone 1); Pender/Northeastern New
Hanover County (Zone 2); South New Hanover
County/Pleasure Istand (Zone 3); and North New
Hanover County (Zone 4). The program is currentty
averaging 260 trips per month, with 80% of these
occurning in Zone 1 and Zone 2. The pilot program
was funded 100% by NCDOT for the first year and
an application for a second year is in review.

Favorites Add

Rides can be scheduled using the RideMICRO App
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CAPE FEAR

Moving Forward 2045

METROPOLITAN TRANSPORTATION PLAN

WILMINGTON URBAN AREA MPO
ADOPTED NOVEMBER 18, 2020

Cape Fear Moving Forward 2045 will be the
plan used by federal, state, and local
governments to guide transportation projects
in our region over the next 25 years. The
creation of this plan is required to secure
federal transportation dollars for our region.
Cape Fear Moving Forward 2045 replaced
the previous plan, Cape Fear Transportation

2040.

The plan includes an evaluation of potential
aviation, bicycle and pedestrian, ferry and
water transportation, freight and freight rail,
public transportation, and roadway projects to

meet the needs of the region.

Cape Fear Moving Forward 2045 was
developed with extensive public input. The

final plan is available here:



CONCLUSION

We look forward to another successful
year of continuing, cooperative, and
comprehensive transportation planning in
FY2022-2023.
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